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16 November 2005

Head of Guidance

Professional Ethics Department

Ipsley Court

Berrington Close

Redditch

Worcestershire

B98 0TD

Dear Mr O’Malley

Re: Law Society Guidance on role of Employer Lawyers in Employee Interviews

We are writing further to our original submission of 12 October 2005.

We would like to make a number of points following the meeting of the Rules and Ethics Committee held on 21 October 2005, which discussed the adoption of draft guidance on the role of employers lawyers in interviews with employees. 

1. Process

We are concerned at the lack of transparency in the process by which the Law Society is going about the adoption of this guidance. We are also concerned that in order to be effective and inclusive the process should enable all interested parties to participate equally in a fair process, and that this does not seem to be the case currently.

In particular it appears that solicitors representing employers have been allowed to make both written submissions and oral submissions to the committee, while solicitors representing employees interests or those of bereaved families have not been contacted by the Law Society, and have consequently not been able to participate as fully in the process as would be appropriate.

That this process is transparent and effective is of paramount importance.  The draft guidance clearly is not only a matter of interest to employers’ solicitors and the Health and Safety Executive – it is an issue of great concern to those with a public interest concern about the integrity of the investigation process. It appears that this has not been sufficiently taken into account by the Law Society.

We do not understand why only employers' solicitors/representatives and the HSE were permitted to attend the meeting on 21 October.  Why were solicitors who represent injured employees or bereaved families, who are members of the Law Society neither invited nor permitted to present their views to the Committee as well?

We note for example that the part of your website dealing with Regulation and Professional conduct, states: 

“The rules of professional conduct are under constant review. We consult practitioners, organisations, the public, and the government to make sure our rule-making policy is well informed.”

This does not seem to have taken place here.
To ensure that the process from this stage is transparent and fair we therefore request that: (a) the meeting on the 2 December is open to the public; (b) that, if there is any suggestion that you may alter the draft guidance in any significant way, that lawyers with experience of representing employees and bereaved families are invited to make detailed written and oral submissions to the Committee, as solicitors representing employers have already had the opportunity to do; (c) that you send us and any other interested party who requests them any written representations by solicitors arguing for a revision of the draft guidance.  On this last matter, we would of course expect you to disclose all representations to those who request them.

We will look forward to hearing from you at your earliest convenience on these two matters.

2. Position of solicitors representing employers

We have had an opportunity to discuss with one of the lawyers representing employers their reasons for ‘opposing’ this guidance.   We imagine that the arguments this colleague made may have much in common with the submissions made to the committee by other such representatives.  We therefore outline below our responses to these arguments, and wish this letter to be passed to all members of the Committee as our further written submission.

We also think that it would be helpful for you to look at the recent Court of Appeal case of R v Momodou and R v Limani ([2005] EWCA Crim 177) – and in particular paragraphs 27 to 53 – which is entirely supportive of the Law Commission’s draft.

This case should highlight to you the ways in which an apparently highly respected corporate law firm, Norton Rose – a firm much like those who have been making representations to you – can behave in relation to their employees who are witnesses. In particular we would like to bring to your attention para 33 of the judgment in which the judges state

 “It was agreed at trial that it would have been wholly improper for witnesses to discuss their notes and statements with their manager or with the company’s solicitors …”

This does surely make it clear that it is entirely wrong for an employer’s solicitor to sit in on the interview and to subsequently to discuss their evidence with company lawyers or their representatives. In this particular case Group 4 was offering to pay for independent lawyers if their employees wanted one: it is clear what the court would have said had Group 4’s lawyers actually sat in on the interviews.

It should also make it clear that perhaps, due process has more to fear from employer law firms than the HSE, and that the Law Society has a very important role in reining in those employer law firms who overstep the mark in pursuit of their client’s interests.
Interviewing Company Representatives

The solicitor who represents employers argued that this guidance would prevent a lawyer in this role from attending an interview of a company officer when that person is being interviewed as a representative of the company.

It is our view that this guidance does not and indeed should not prevent such a situation occurring. 

However, it should be noted that when the company officer is not being interviewed as a representative of an employer but in his own individual capacity, then the employer lawyer should not be present. In such a scenario, the company officer may give – or may want to give - evidence that would support the grounds for a prosecution or other enforcement action. 

It is important that the Law Society recognises that the company is a separate legal identity from any individual who directs or manages or is employed within the company. Further, the lawyer is employed by the company and represents the company.

However, the CCA would support any alteration that the Law Society considers necessary to ensure clarity on this particular point – an ‘exemption’ that does not cut across the principle, set out in the draft guidance, that the employer’s legal representative is otherwise conflicted by sitting in an interview representing an employee.

Collecting Information

The solicitor representing employers that we spoke to also argued that an interview by the HSE was a ‘truth-finding’ mission and that it was in the mutual interests of the HSE and the employer to find out the true facts. The employer’s lawyer was, in his view, simply sitting in an interview to ensure that this fact-finding mission was accurate.

We find this argument problematic and disingenuous. A principal purpose of any investigation by the HSE or Local Authority inspectors is to determine whether or not a criminal offence has been committed. The duty holder most likely to be prosecuted will be the company in its capacity as the employer or manufacturer or similar, which is the principal duty holder.

Whilst it is true to say that the statement taking may serve other important purposes, it will always form part of a decision making process about what enforcement action is taken.

It is simply incorrect to characterise such interviews as the solicitor representing employers has done.

Coincidence of Interests?

The solicitor representing employers argued that most employers have good relationships with employees and that that their interests essentially coincided. He argued that the guidance was based around a stereotyped antagonistic picture of employer and employee which he refuted.

The CCA does not have a particular view on what may or may not be the relationships between employers and employees. It is however our position that any investigation undertaken into a death or injury or other incident must and should be undertaken in a very robust manner. In this context it is important to recognise that the principal means by which HSE undertakes investigations and determines whether or not prosecution is appropriate is through statement-taking.   This process must have integrity so that any criminal offences can be identified, and successful prosecutions brought where appropriate. In our view, in order to ensure that this takes place, employers’ solicitors should not be permitted to represent employees because of the inevitable potential conflicts that arise. 

Employees’ need for representation

The employers’ solicitor further argued that employees giving statements to the HSE need to have access to legal advice. He argued that this was vital, otherwise the HSE will ‘put words into the mouths of witnesses’ or otherwise distort the statement given by the employee.

We would respond to this suggestion as follows:

• 
it is highly unusual for any witness, who is not under any suspicion of wrong-doing and is giving a voluntary statement to the police,  to have a legal adviser present. 

• 
It is unclear to us why HSE or LA inspectors are or should be in any different position to the police in relation to this matter.

• 
the rights of witnesses giving statements of this kind are not under any form of threat and so legal representation is simply not required, though clearly it can be sought if the person feels that it is necessary.

• 
if the employer is genuinely concerned about the interest of their employees, the company can always pay for an employee to have legal representation if the witness wishes it. That lawyer would however be the employee’s lawyer and be bound by principles of confidentiality – and hence there would be no conflict of interest.

• 

in our view the image of HSE inspectors presented here  - of distorting witness statements - has no basis in reality, and is not therefore a credible argument against the guidance as it stands.  The Committee may wish to ask any parties making this argument whether they have either/both (a) made any formal complaints against HSE inspectors (b) informed the court about them. As far as we know neither of these have happened (though the Committee may want to approach the HSE to confirm that).

• 

Even if there were evidence that this happened on occasion – it does not justify cutting across clear Law Society ethical principles on conflicts of interest. We are concerned that if the guidance is significantly adjusted in response to such unsubstantiated concerns of abuse by investigators, it will create a significant and real risk of conflicted solicitors being permitted to act inappropriately following extremely serious incidents such as deaths or major injuries.  Our concern is that should such clearly conflicted representation be endorsed by the Law Society, it would seriously undermine criminal investigation into these most serious of matters.

Statement copies

The employers’ solicitor argued that the HSE placed restrictions on witnesses talking to the employer following a statement being taken or allowing them to provide copies of their statements to employers. It was also argued that sometime HSE does not give a witness a copy of their statement. It was argued that all these were inappropriate, and another reason why the employer lawyer should be present.

We should first say that in our experience – in relation to our advice service on work-related deaths – when he have suggested that witnesses obtain copies of statements, the HSE have always acceded to their request. In addition, the HSE has a legitimate interest to ensure that evidential material – including statements - that could be the subject of criminal prosecutions is dealt with in such a way that criminal proceedings are not prejudiced. Ensuring that employers or others do not see copies of statements – or know the content of them - may be legitimate in certain circumstances. Indeed, the case of R v Momodou and R v Limani referred to above states that: “… the assertion that witnesses were entitled, as a matter of law, to be provided with their written statements was unfounded.”
3. Monitoring of Code

It is our view that assuming this guidance is adopted, a breach should be dealt with in exactly the same manner as any other breach of the Code. It should not be left to the courts to deal with. The Health and Safety Executive and other bodies and individuals should be encouraged to report any such breach to the Law Society. Furthermore, written consent of an employee to the presence of an employer’s lawyer should, of course, not be sufficient in any way to justify a breach of the principles set out in the draft guidance.

It is our strongly held view that the Law Society draft should be adopted in its current forms – taking into account minor changes that may be necessary (see our previous letter and above).

We are extremely concerned by the position being taken by the Rules and Ethics Committee of the Law Society. Due to the shortage of time and in order to expedite the process, I am copying this letter to the Law Society Chief Executive and Chair of the Rules and Ethics Committee

We hope that the Law Society will now endeavor to make this process transparent, effective and fair by taking the steps we have outlined above.  I am sure you are aware that once a public body starts a consultation, it must do so fairly – and I wonder whether you could send us a copy of your policy or guidance on Law Society consultations. 

We therefore look forward to hearing from you on the matters we have raised at your earliest convenience – given the imminence of the Committee meeting on 2 December, by Wednesday 23 November.  Further, please confirm receipt of this letter, and that it has been circulated to the members of the Committee for their urgent attention.

Yours sincerely

David Bergman
DIRECTOR

Cc: 
Janet Paraskeva, Chief Executive, Law Society


Eddie Solomons, Chair, Rules and Ethics Committee

